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The joint meeting was held under the co-chairmanship of Ambassador Bayney R. Karran, Permanent Representative of Guyana, Chair of the Permanent Council, and Ambassador Jacinth Henry-Martin, Permanent Representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis, Chair of CEPCIDI, and was called to order at 2:59 p.m.
1. Adoption of the order of business
The Permanent Council adopted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1826/11, without modifications. 
2.
Verbal report by the Chair of the Joint Working Group of the Permanent Council and CEPCIDI on the Draft Social Charter of the Americas 
The Chair of the Working Group, Mr. Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada, presented the report in accordance with the mandate of resolution AG/RES. 2056 (XXIV-O/04), pointing out that, during this completed period, agreement had been reached with regard to the preamble section of the draft, and that paragraphs had been rearranged in thematic order as shown in document GT/CASA/doc.157/10 rev. 14.  

Mr. Giroux further reported that the Group continued to work on the operative section of the approved texts of the draft Social Charter, and on rearranging certain paragraphs following the same procedure used on the preamble section, concluding with the deliberations of October 26, 2011, regarding the full text of the draft Social Charter, after six years of negotiations. 
Mr. Giroux pointed out that deliberations regarding the draft Plan of Action of the Social Charter should begin. In that regard, he indicated that, in order to comply with the mandate of the General Assembly, work should be completed by December 31, 2011, which did not seem possible. In that respect, Mr. Giroux pointed out that the delegations had considered an alternative option which had the support of a majority of the delegations. That option proposed the adoption of the draft Social Charter separately from its Plan of Action, which would require convoking a special session of the General Assembly.  
If this option were to be approved, the Working Group would continue working to determine the methodology to be adopted in order to move forward with the development of the draft Plan of Action. Thus, Mr. Giroux pointed out, at least part of the mandate could be implemented within the deadline established by the General Assembly, and it would be possible for OAS member states to adopt the Social Charter before the Sixth Summit of the Americas is held in April 2012.  

In conclusion, Mr. Pierre Giroux recognized and thanked the delegations for their active participation and commitment, and for the contributions they made in the spirit of camaraderie, with respect and clarity of purpose, to help draft the Social Charter of the Americas. Mr. Giroux also thanked the staff of the General Secretariat for their support.  
The representatives of Chile, Guatemala, Venezuela, Ecuador, Dominican Republic, Haiti, Colombia, Uruguay, Brazil, Paraguay, Peru, Nicaragua, El Salvador, Argentina and the Secretary General remarked on the completion of the draft Social Charter of the Americas and commented on the proposed methodology to move forward on the draft Plan of Action. In that regard, some delegations were of the opinion that Mr. Giroux’s proposal was acceptable while others considered that the mandate of the General Assembly was to formulate and adopt the Social Charter and its Plan of Action together, and, therefore, could not support the proposal to separate the documents.  
The Chair of the Permanent Council recognized with satisfaction the completion of the work done by the Group on the draft Social Charter of the Americas and called upon member states to strengthen their commitment to promote the economic and social development of their people which would be reflected in the continued impetus to fully comply with the mandate issued by the General Assembly. Ambassador Karran congratulated Mr. Pierre Giroux on his leadership of the Group and recognized the commitment of all the members of the Working Group.  

After the delegations considered several options to forge ahead with the work still pending, the Permanent Council: 
· Took note of the report presented by Mr. Pierre Giroux as Chair of the Joint Working Group of the Permanent Council and CEPCIDI on the draft Social Charter of the Americas, and of the conclusion of the deliberations regarding the draft Social Charter of the Americas; and
· Postponed the decision on what procedure to follow in order to continue working towards the adoption of the draft Social Charter of the Americas and the development of its draft Plan of Action in order to allow the delegations to carry out the necessary consultations in that regard.  
2. Consideration of the possibility of convening the Inter-American Meeting of Ministers and High-Level Authorities Responsible for Youth (CEPCIDI/doc.980/11)
Under the chairmanship of Ambassador Jacinth Henry-Martin, Chair of CEPCIDI, the Council considered the possibility of convening the Inter-American Meeting of Ministers and High-Level Authorities Responsible for Youth for the purpose of establishing the priorities regarding youth in the Americas.
Ambassador Henry-Martin recalled the background of the initiative which emanated from the Declaration of Medellin adopted in 2008. She recalled that the meeting should have been held in 2010. In that regard, Ambassador Henry-Martin pointed out that the meeting was not held as scheduled due to the fact that 2010 was declared by the United Nations as the International Year of Youth and that, during that year, several regional and international events focusing on youth were held. By resolution AG/RES. 2553 (XL-O/10), the General Assembly revised the mandate and, among other things, directed the Permanent Council and CEPCIDI to consider the possibility of convening an Inter-American Meeting of Ministers and High-Level Authorities Responsible for Youth, taking into account a report that the General Secretariat had been assigned to produce on the subject.  The General Secretariat submitted the report on April 28, 2011, and it was distributed as document CEPCIDI/doc.980/11, and it concluded by proposing the themes that, if the meeting were to be held, it could incorporate into its agenda.  
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The Representative of Suriname underscored the importance of the meeting under consideration and presented his government’s offer to host the meeting in Suriname prior to the meeting of Ministers of Education scheduled for March 2012. 
The representatives of Antigua and Barbuda, the United States, Belize, Guyana, Canada, Dominica and the Secretary General commented on the proposal to convene the meeting, the current financial situation of the Organization, and the feasibility of scheduling the meeting in addition to other ministerial meetings already included in the calendar of events of the organization. They also expressed the need to carry out additional consultations before making a decision on the matter.   
The Permanent Council took note of the observations made on the issue and decided to postpone any decision on the possibility of convening the Inter-American Meeting of Ministers and High-Level Authorities Responsible for Youth in order to allow sufficient time for the delegations to carry out the necessary consultations.
4.
Other matters

With no other business to consider, the Chair, Ambassador Bayney Karran, adjourned the meeting at 4:50 p.m. 
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�.	Statements and comments may be found in the minutes of the meeting CP/ACTA-1826/11.
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